
PLS 101 - Lecture 21

Let me tell you what I want to do today.  Weíre going to talk ó I want to 
finish up talking about a couple of things about committee structure and then 
weíre gonna talk about sort of an overview of the whole legislative process.  
Itís gonna be a lot different from when you were basically back in junior high 
school taking a civics class and you may have seen a little video tape of PBS 
after school, ìSchoolhouse Rocksî series, ìIím Just a Bill on Capitol Hill.î  
Do you remember that?  See, we all remember that.  Okay.  Good.  Good.  All 
that will come right back to you just like a flood of knowledge coming back 
here.  Weíll be talking a little bit about that today.  And youíll find out 
and appreciate the fact that itís a little bit more complicated than the way 
ìSchoolhouse Rockî makes it to be out. Then weíre gonna talk a little bit 
about congressional staff people, people who work for members of Congress, 
kind of what they do and the different staff agencies in Congress and why they 
are so important.  Weíll talk a little bit about that.
Now, what that also means is on Friday weíre gonna finish up Congress.  Iím 
gonna talk to you a little about term limits.  Weíre gonna talk about the 
Missouri legislature.  Thereís a couple of readings here that begin on page 
88, pro and con about term limits.  Very good readings.  When we were talking 
on Wednesday, we were discussing these different committees.  What is the most 
important committee thatís in Congress?  The standing committees.  Absolutely.  
What are the standing committees?  Just again to refresh our knowledge here.  
What are these?  These are permanent bodies.  What do these committees do?  
What goes on?  You get elected to Congress and all of a sudden youíre gonna 
find yourself working in several different committees.  What are you doing in 
these committees?
 
[Inaudible student response]
Youíre covering a specific area of policy, right, such as agriculture?  But 
what are you doing there?
[Inaudible student response]
Yeah, youíre either writing legislation or amending legislation.  I mean, 
really all ó the real guts of what Congress does really takes place in the 
committees and specifically the standing committees.  So again, youíre 
flipping on C-SPAN and you see something like the House Foreign Affairs 
Committee, the Senate Armed Services Committee, and theyíre having hearings or 
something.  What they are doing is engaging in the essential work of what 
Congress is all about and that is writing legislation, learning more about 
legislation.  And so the committees are really sort of the guts of Congress in 
a lot of ways.  Theyíre really where the real work does take place.  And the 
standing committees in particular are really the most critical committees in 
that regard.
 
One of the things that I also wanted to bring to your attention here is that ó 
we talked a little bit about the differences between the select committees, 
joint committees and conference committees.  I think we left it at the 
conference committees.  Thatís where if there are different versions of a bill 
passed by both the House and the Senate, you create a conference committee.  
Whoís gonna be on that conference committee, by the way?  Members from both 
houses.  But who in particular will be on the conference committee?  Which 
senators and which representatives?  The people who had a major role in 
passing that legislation, and probably people who were on the various standing 



committees, right?  The relevant standing committees in the House and the 
Senate will be on that conference committee.  And again, Congress committees 
occur as frequently as you will see differences between the House and Senate 
versions of the bill.
Now, that brings us up to what weíre gonna talk about today and weíre gonna 
again talk about the sort of the bill on Capitol Hill and all that, and sort 
of an overview of the legislative process.  And I want to talk to you a little 
bit about ó just sort of by way of introduction ó to let you know that itís ó 
first of all, let me tell you that the chances of a bill ever making it out of 
Congress are not good.  The complexity of the procedures makes it very hard to 
pass legislation.  There are so many points in the process in which a bill can 
be blocked and prevented from becoming law.  More often than not, you know, 
the chance that a bill ends up actually being passed and signed by the 
President is the odds are stacked against it.  
And if you think about that from the perspective of a legislator, letís say 
that thereís an issue like the environment thatís near and dear to your heart.  
And you may work tirelessly on this piece of legislation.  You think youíve 
got a good piece of legislation there and yet at so many different potential 
points along the way that legislation could end up being blocked and not 
signed into law.  And so I kind of wonder for some people, some members of 
Congress, how frustrating it can be at times when they know that thereís 
something good for the public.  Itís good for America for us to pass this.  
They are convinced about that and it ends up not being passed because of 
various oppositions that come into play.  But thatís the nature of the process 
itself.
 
But, like I said, there are many obstacles to overcome.  Anyone, by the way, 
in Congress can introduce a bill.  And when they introduce a bill, theyíll 
assign it a number.  If it never passes, it has to be reintroduced again.  And 
this is the point I want to bring to you to help you to understand.  You 
remember Congress meets every two years.  Like, for example, the 103rd 
Congress will take place in January of an odd year and itíll end December two 
years later essentially.  They way they do that is because you have elections 
every two years.  The entire House of Representatives goes up for election 
every two years.  A third of the Senate goes up for election or reelection 
every two years.  So a new Congress is introduced.
Now, the reason why I say this and why itís important is because if at the 
beginning of, say, January of this year I introduce a piece of legislation and 
I work on it tirelessly.  And yet by December of not this year but by December 
of 2006 before we formally adjourn our two-year session, if that legislation 
isnít passed it just doesnít hang on wherever it is in the process and gets ó 
you know, starts up again the following January.  It has to start the process 
all over again.  So again, Iíve got basically sort of a two-year window to get 
legislation passed if Iím able to do so.
 
Now, again, after the bill is introduced, it is referred basically to a 
standing committee and/or a subcommittee.  Bills involving revenue or some 
kind of appropriations would generally start in the House of Representatives.  
But regardless of where it starts in the House or the Senate, most bills die 
in committee, in the committee process.  I think of committees ó if we were in 
the Fall semester, this would be around Halloween so let me give you a little 
bit of a work picture here.  I think of committees as essentially being the 
graveyard of bills.  Woooo, thatís spooky.  But the idea of thinking about 



that is thinking about committees as being the graveyard of bills.  Because 
once the bill is introduced, itís gonna go to a committee and more often than 
not it never passes out of committee.  Most of ëem actually do stop right 
there.
Others then may be assigned to a subcommittee and then there may be some 
things that are going on.  Let me just tell you some of the things that are 
going on.  This is when youíre watching C-SPAN and youíre watching the 
committee process.  What will be happening is once itís introduced into a 
committee, that member of Congress ó and, by the way, his or her personal 
staff people who work for them are gonna be researching this bill.  Theyíre 
gonna be investigating the merits of this bill.  Theyíre gonna be deliberating 
the bill.  Is this something good or not?  Should we really pass this?  What 
are the financial implications of it?  We might even have public hearings 
here.
Again, if you see, for example, maybe a mom testifying before a subcommittee 
or a committee in Congress, talking about why we need to have some kind of 
drunk driving legislation.  Maybe sheís a representative of Mothers Against 
Drunk Driving and sheís basically testifying before Congress saying, you know, 
how a drunk driver killed her son or her daughter.  When you see people 
testifying before Congress like that, this is whatís going on.  Theyíre 
deliberating upon legislation.  So if people are investigating the merits of 
the bill, maybe public hearings are being held here, other evidence of that 
should be gathered in the process as well.  And, in fact, this is where 
oftentimes interest groups can play a major role in the legislative process.  
You remember, whatís the goal of interest groups?  Not to get people elected 
but to what?  Influence public policies, right?  Where better can you 
influence public policy than the legislative process?
 
So interest groups may actually be providing information, evidence about 
things.  I could be working for a member of Congress or I could be a member of 
Congress, and I want to know, for example, does this piece of legislation ó 
how is it gonna affect veterans?  And I might contact various veterans 
interest groups and get information from them about whether or not theyíre in 
favor of those things.  What if Iím actually working on Social Security 
reform?  Youíd better believe this is gonna be an opportunity for me to 
contact or for them to contact me, the American Association of Retired 
Persons, to find out whether or not this is a good bill.

This is where again some of the ó they will submit information to our 
committee to help us to consider it and this is part of that lobbying process 
where the interest groups can play a major role.
So youíve got that.  There might be even members of interest groups testifying 
before the committee to tell us what they think about this bill.  You remember 
how I gave you an example one day where lobbyists are knocking on the doors of 
members of Congress saying, ìLetís go out and letís talk to you about this 
legislationî or ìLet me talk to some of your staff people about this 
legislation.î  Well, theyíre doing that but they can also do this.  That same 
lobbyist can go testify that afternoon before this subcommittee or committee 
to talk about that legislation too and to say whatís good about it or whatís 
not good about it, depending upon their position.  So again, thatís kind of 
one of the things that theyíre doing here in committee.
 
Through all this process here, certain revisions and certain additions are 
being made to the bill.  And sometimes this is very much dependent upon whoís 



on that committee.  Elizabeth is a fellow member of Congress.  Sheís on the 
same committee that we are.  This committee is involved in increasing our 
defense budget to provide for some new weapon systems.  And I am very much in 
favor of maybe some ó the next generation of nuclear submarines.  Now, 
Elizabeth is not so much in favor of nuclear submarines but sheís very much in 
favor of missile defense.  And it just so happens that there are some big 
corporations in her district who have some contracts with the Pentagon on 
missile defense.  And what does Elizabeth say to me on this committee?  ìIíll 
support your next generation of nuclear subs if you also allow me to include 
in this an amendment to also include additional funding for the next 
generation of missile defense.î  I say, ìSounds good to me.î  So we do that.  
So weíre making these kinds of ó the original bill may not have anything at 
all to do with that, but weíre putting some of this in there now as part of 
this whole process of making it hopefully a better bill.  So thatís kind of 
what weíre doing.
Now, what happened at this point is that the committee ó and I have 
subcommittee because, again, it could be in a subcommittee.  Then it has to go 
out of the subcommittee to the full committee.  They will vote on that bill 
after we basically agree on all the amendments and so forth.  And then if the 
majority approve ó wow, we have crossed a major hurdle ó it will go to the 
full House or Senate.  Whoís on this committee?  Are there Republicans and 
Democrats?  Yes.  How many ó and again, on any given committee, like the 
Senate Armed Services Committee, right now will there be more Republicans on 
that committee or more Democrats on that committee?  Because they reflect a 
majority in the Senate here, okay?  So again, they try to parallel that.  So 
thereíll be Republicans and Democrats in this hypothetical committee.  
 
And so the interest group is coming in to testify.  But there are people, for 
example, on this committee who might be very much in favor of what weíre 
doing.  Letís say Iím a Republican and Elizabeth is a Republican ó just for 
now, okay?  But at the same time there might be some Democrats who say, ìYou 
know, this is really a waste of taxpayersí dollars.  Youíre only doing this, 
Elizabeth, to help benefit your constituencies.  Youíre only trying to bring 
home the bacon as we talked about there.  Youíre just trying to get reelected.  
Thatís all youíre trying to do.î  To answer your question, Aaron, there could 
be some very serious opposition within the committee about that.  And maybe 
through that deliberation ó again, other revisions and additions are made to 
the bill.
But letís say we get to this point here and we have a committee or 
subcommittee voting on the bill.  And if the majority approve, it will go to 
the full House or the full Senate, depending on where it is.  I should also 
point out to you before we leave this part of the process, if you are chair ó 
can you see this now, folks?  If you are chair of a committee or chair of a 
subcommittee you really can exert considerable influence, especially a chair 
of a committee.  And the person who the chair of committee -- more often than 
not, seniority plays a big role.  Itís not the only role.  You can leapfrog 
over people.  But by and large, if Iím just elected to Congress, Iím not gonna 
immediately become chair of the House Foreign Relations Committee.  Itís gonna 
be a long time.  People who are chairs have been in Congress for a long, long 
time.
 
By the way, let me tell you something else, too.  This is very important.   
Again, Iíll look to the Senate Armed Services Committee as an example.  The 



guy I was telling you I used to work for, Sam Nunn from Georgia?  He knew 
defense policy inside and out.  He worked for a number of years in the Senate 
before he retired.  And he was often seen as one of the persons most 
knowledgeable about defense, the Department of Defense.  In fact, when George 
Bush Sr. became President, the first person he thought of to become Secretary 
of Defense was my former boss, Sam Nunn.  Because Sam Nunn knew his defense 
policy.  He was responsible almost singularly for deciding what weapon systems 
get approved and what donít get approved.  And the reason why he knew so much 
is because he had been there so long on this Armed Services Committee to the 
point that he eventually became elevated to the position of chair.  He knew 
his stuff, he knew his policy, he was an expert in this area.
And, by the way, the reason I bring this up is this is how you develop your 
expertise.  You get elected to Congress.  Okay.  Youíre gonna get assigned to 
committees.  Youíre not gonna become an expert overnight.  But through years 
and years and years of getting elected and reelected and staying on that same 
committee, you begin to develop a significant level of expertise in that 
committee.  So you know what works and know what doesnít work and know what 
should be passed, and those kinds of things.  So again, the committee chairs 
are ó exert a lot of influence but in part because theyíve been there for so 
long they have a lot of expertise to offer in that area.
So anyway, it gets to this point here where it passes out of the committee or 
subcommittee and it goes to the full House or Senate.  Once the bill reaches 
the floor ó and I have a big if here.  If it reaches the floor, guess what 
happens then?  The bill is further debated.  And there are gonna be some 
people in ó again, letís pretend that weíre in the House now.  This is on the 
House floor, it came out of a House committee.  Itís being debated now on the 
full floor of the House and guess whatís happened?  There are some people ó 
again, this is a Republican bill, a Republican dominated bill.  Thereís gonna 
be some of these Democrats out there that are opposed to this bill, this piece 
of legislation.  And they may actually be offering some revisions or additions 
to this bill.
 
Now understand, we have worked on this bill for several weeks if not several 
months already.  Weíve held the public hearings.  Weíve basically brought to 
bear the best that we could to create a very good piece of legislation and now 
weíve got some of these people here on the House floor that are trying to 
amend the bill.  And let me tell you some of the things they might actually 
do.  This might be a bill involved in defense appropriations and somebodyís 
saying, ìOkay.  Hereís your bill but I want to insert some language dealing 
with school lunch programs or dealing with additional funding for Headstart.î  
And there may be ó I may actually have a bill that has a lot of unrelated 
provisions to that, some irrelevant riders attached to it.
Or I may say, for example, that before this bill passes, I want to also have 
some kind of legislation here that guarantees equal rights for all federal 
employees, regardless of sexual orientation.  Again, it really has nothing to 
do with the legislation involved.  Weíre talking about defense appropriations 
here and yet thereís something here about sexual orientation that somebodyís 
including in here.  See, that could happen.  And so again, the bill is debated 
and maybe even more revisions are made.  Finally, if the bill is passed ó and 
at that point it could die.  It could be saddled with so many amendments and 
riders to it that it just dies. 
 
But if weíre lucky, letís say it gets passed.  Guess what happens?  Then it 



has to go to the other House for consideration.  And guess what happens there?  
It starts all back over again.  It has to go into their committee.  Now, 
sometimes they are introduced concurrently.  I have to be fair.  Sometimes the 
House and the Senate will consider legislation concurrently but sometimes they 
will not.  In this kind of case here, it makes it out of the House.  Now, when 
it first got introduced, it looked this way.  Now in the House itís been 
approved and it looks quite different than when it was first introduced.  And 
guess what?  Now itís going into the Senate and itís going through that same 
torturous process again through the committee structure.  Itís gonna be 
assigned to a committee, itís gonna be deliberated, debated upon.  Youíre 
gonna turn on C-SPAN and now youíre gonna see a Senate committee dealing with 
the same piece of legislation.  And they may be holding hearings.  Interest 
groups are testifying for or against this piece of legislation.  Other kinds 
of amendments may be being considered on that.
So hereís a bill thatís already got a lot of lumps, you might say, and changes 
already in the House and now the same process is happening here in the Senate.  
Again, what happens if it goes to a Senate committee and itís not approved 
there and it doesnít come out of the committee?  What happens to the bill?  It 
dies.  It made it all the way through the House, got to the Senate and died.  
And again, this is a piece of legislation that youíre passionate about and it 
dies in the other House.  Thereís not much you can do about it.  That can 
always happen.
If the bill is lucky, where it makes it out of the whole committee system and 
goes to the floor, and again further debated, further changed or modified 
which is probably gonna be the case, but yet fortunately it becomes approved 
in this case.  Then this is where the conference committee kicks in.  We have 
to form a conference committee to look at ó comprised of members who played a 
major role in that legislation in both the House and the Senate.  Theyíre 
gonna form a conference committee to iron out differences between the House 
version of this bill and the Senate version of the bill.
 
If these differences are ironed out ó again, Iíve got another big if.  They 
may not.  If those differences are not ironed out, guess what?  The bill dies.  
If they are ironed out, then the bill has to go back to both Houses.  This new 
modified bill that now has a compromise that reflects both the House input and 
the Senate input.   And what happens here is basically both Houses have to 
approve the conference committee report.  In other words, it goes back to the 
full floor of both Houses and they say, ìDo you approve this report or not?î  
If the House approves it but the Senate does not approve it, what happens to 
the bill?  It dies.  You hear the theme here.  It will die.
Letís say, this case, both Houses approve that bill.  Now again, think about 
it from the point of time it was first introduced to now.  Itís had all these 
modifications in the House and further modifications in the Senate and further 
modifications in that conference committee.  It finally now has come out of 
both Houses of Congress but looks a lot different than when it was first 
introduced.  Maybe somebody put the sexual orientation clause here.  You use 
that as an example.  So basically you canít discriminate against federal 
workers or contractors on the basis of sexual orientation.  Any contractor or 
any federal employee thatís doing any kind of work for ó in that capacity, you 
cannot discriminate in your hiring on the basis of sexual orientation.
 
So youíve got a defense appropriations bill and a sexual orientation 
amendment.  There might be some other amendments, too.  Both Houses approve.  



This bill is then gonna go to the President and what does the President do?  
The President says, ìWow.  This looks like a very ó pretty good bill.  But 
wait.  Whatís this stuff about sexual orientation?  And whatís this stuff 
about school lunch programs?  And whatís this stuff about Headstart funding?  
Itís got nothing to do with it.î  What does the President ó what are his 
options here?  He can either approve the whole thing or veto the whole thing.  
When we talk about the line item veto next week, weíll talk a little bit more 
about that.
[Inaudible student response]
This was a good case where itíd be great if the President ó from the 
Presidentís perspective, they would love to have the line item veto back again 
in their power.  Itíll never happen again unless the Supreme Court reverses 
itself because the Supreme Court said line item veto is unconstitutional.  So 
the President today has to do either basically approve the whole thing up or 
down ó you know, warts and all, holding his nose if he didnít like certain 
provisions ó or not approve it.
 
George H. Bush, George W.ís father, was known as the veto President.  Because 
he had a deal ó he was a Republican President obviously.  He had a deal with a 
Democratically controlled Congress in both Houses.  And all the time what they 
would do is ó George Bush would want certain legislation passed and so his 
colleagues ó Republican colleagues in Congress would introduce legislation on 
his behalf.  They would pass it, but the Senate would modify it.  Well, both 
the Senate and the House.  The Democrats would modify that legislation to 
reflect some of their priorities.  So consequently, by the time it reaches 
George Bushís desk, heíd say, ìThis has got so much stuff that I donít like, 
Iím gonna veto it.î  And the Democrats in Congress really were trying to 
embarrass the President.  They were trying to force his hand.  ìIf this is 
what you want, President Bush, weíll give it to you.  But at what cost?  What 
do we want to have in this bill as well.î  And a lot of times George Bush 
stuck to his guns and said, ìIím not gonna approve it.  This bill stinks.  
Itís just riddled with too many amendments that have nothing to do with this 
piece of legislation.  Therefore, Iím gonna veto it.î  He became known as the 
veto President.  And during the time when he was President, Congress became 
known also the gridlock Congress because nothing got done.  Congress would 
pass legislation, the President would veto it.  Congress would pass more 
legislation, the President would veto it.
Now, letís say here the President basically vetoes it.  Then what happens 
next?  Congress really wants that bill.  If the President vetoes it, is it 
likely to stick?  More often than not will the veto stick?  Look at that 
requirement and tell me.  If Iím President and I threaten to veto a bill, does 
it say anything or mean anything?  Can you get two-thirds majority in both 
Houses to override?  Hard.  Very difficult.  I think historically speaking 
about 96 percent of all vetoes stick just because itís so hard to get that 
level of majority.  Sometimes itís hard not just to get a bare majority, but 
getting two-thirds majority in both Houses of Congress.  And if you canít 
muster that two-thirds majority in both Houses, guess what?  It dies.  Once 
the President kills that bill, vetoes that bill, the chances of it sticking 
are about 96 percent.
And again, you work so hard as a member of Congress to pass this legislation, 
to get all the way ó lumps, warts and all ó to the Presidentís desk, and guess 
what?  He vetoes it.  So what do you do?  You canít just immediately go, 
ìOkay.  Iím gonna introduce it again.  Iíve got six months left in my 



legislative session.  Iím gonna introduce it again.î  Can you do that?  No.  
Youíve gotta wait until the next session of Congress begins which again will 
take place after the fall elections the following January.  Thatís the 
earliest you can introduce that bill.
 
Campaign finance reform is a good example of this.  Campaign finance reform, 
the McCain-Feingold bill that we were talking about that became the bipartisan 
campaign act in 2004, that George Bush signed into law that his father, by the 
way, vetoed over and over again, that bill took 17 years to get passed.  That 
bill, interestingly enough ó John McCain played a major role in this, the 
senator from Arizona, and so did Russ Feingold of Wisconsin.  They thought 
that they had kind of reached a nirvana, you might say, of campaign finance 
reform.  This is gonna plug up a major hole called soft money.  And so they 
finally got it passed after 17 years.  How must they feel today?  Iíd like to 
have them come in here and talk to them and say, ìWhat about these 527's?  In 
a lot of ways, hasnít the soft money now become part of this ó I mean, in a 
lot of ways that hole is just ó you know, and other holes come up in the form 
of 527's.  Did you really solve the problem after 17 years or not?î  Iíd like 
to hear their response to that.  Yeah, Iíd just be curious to find out.
But anyway, thatís sort of an overview of the whole process in the dance of 
legislation, you might say.  And I want you to appreciate the fact ó itís 
actually not that hard of a process, but I want you to appreciate the fact 
that at any point in the process the bill can easily die, especially in 
committees.  Thatís the major graveyard of bills.
 
One other thing I havenít talked about and Iíll talk about it real, real 
quickly here  -- our time just goes by so fast ó is filibuster.  Whatís a 
filibuster?  Filibuster is allowed in the Senate, not the House.  And 
basically itís the opportunity where a senator can come up to prevent ó he or 
she will talk about things to prevent a vote from occurring.  And basically 
thatís the way you can kill a bill, by filibustering it.  It will basically ó 
it prevents anyone from ó the opportunity for the bill to end debate, to shut 
debate off.  To shut the filibuster off, you have to have a two-thirds vote.  
If you donít have that two-thirds vote, then basically that person can keep on 
talking.  And I can actually take this book right here and start reading it.  
Letís say Iím opposed to a name change for Southeast Missouri State and I 
think itís bad that they want to become Missouri State-Cape Girardeau.  Iím 
gonna talk this bill to death if Iím in the Senate and I may just start 
reading passages from different places.  You know, anything I want.  Reading 
phone book entries or anything like that.  All Iím doing is preventing the 
thing from coming up for a vote.  One person can thwart the will of a sizeable 
majority by that power.  And again, will that kill the bill?  Absolutely.  
Yes, sir?
[Inaudible student response]
There are no requirements but I think the longest one was Strom Thurmond back 
in 1963 or 1964.  He actually filibustered, I think, for 24 hours, 26 hours, 
to prevent that from coming up for a vote.  Eventually it was defeated.  Yes?
[Inaudible student response]
There are some procedures that will allow the Senate to say, ìWeíre gonna have 
a vote on whether or not weíre going to allow debate to continue.î  But again, 
you have to have two-thirds to shut off debate.  And if you donít get that 
two-thirds, they can continue.  So again, I wanted to point out that thing 
about what some Senate individuals or senators can do as well.



 
Let me talk about a couple of other things here, too.  But thatís an overview 
of the legislative process.  Thatís why I want you to understand, number one, 
how hard it is for a bill to ever see the light of day and then, number two, 
to understand in a lot of ways this is kind of like making sausage.  As 
somebody once said before, making legislation is like making sausage.  You 
donít really want to see the process and what you go through.  And again, 
there might be a lot of back room horse-trading, you might say.  ìIf you vote 
for this amendment, Iíll vote for your amendment on something else,î you know.  
ìYou say you want to bring in those ó that additional money for developing 
modifications to the airport in Springfield?  Well, for me to support you on 
that, youíve gotta support what I want over here in Joplin for my 
constituents.î  Those are the kinds of things weíre talking about.
Factors that influence how a member of Congress votes.  This is another topic 
here, but just to make sure that we sum up some very important issues on that 
real, real quickly here.  Who influences how you vote if youíre in Congress?  
Duh.  Constituents, right?  Who else?  Thatís the easy one.  Who else?  
Pardon?  PACs and interest groups?  Okay.  Certainly.  What about that trustee 
role, what does that mean?  That trustee role or role conception?  Whatíre we 
talking about there?  Your own views about whatís in the public interest, 
right?  Your own conception of the public interest.
 
So we basically have your voters, your own conception of the public interest, 
PACs or interest groups.  What else?  Think about how we contrast with Europe 
but this still plays a role.  Party leadership?  Okay.  Party leadership can 
play a role in terms of how you vote.  Two others Iíll also include.  Your 
colleagues in the same party.  Again, Elizabeth, I may pick on you today since 
youíre right here in my line of sight.  Elizabeth is on the Senate 
agricultural committee.  Thereís a bill on the floor that I have to vote on as 
a member of the Senate about farm subsidies.  Now, Elizabeth, youíre a 
Democrat again and Iím a Democrat, too.  I know nothing about farm subsidies.  
I know nothing about the intricate details of this piece of legislation.  This 
is a 300-page piece of legislation.  I donít have time to read it myself 
personally even though some of my staff people do.  Itís very, very complex 
and itís talking about maybe phasing out farm subsidies for certain kinds of 
crops over the next 10 years.  And itís staggered and itís somehow tied to 
different economic conditions.  And, boy, itís all confusing here.  Now, as a 
Democrat ó and sheís a Democrat ó am I gonna automatically vote for it?  
Maybe.  But what I might do is say, ìElizabeth, you are on ó youíre a 
colleague of mine, youíre in the Senate, youíre on this committee, what do you 
think?  I just need some help here.î  And I will listen to her.  So another 
influence on how I vote are your colleagues from the same party, particularly 
those who served on the same committee.  Thatís what Iím talking about.  
Elizabethís on the committee, I wasnít.  So thatís another factor.
And then last but not least we kind of allude to this, your own staff members.  
You remember youíve got people who work for you who are experts on some of 
these areas.  Thatís why you hire them.  And so Iím gonna actually be looking 
to them to say, ìHow should I vote on this legislation?  I didnít read that 
300-page bill, but you did.  You should know the ins and outs as well.  What 
do you think?  Should I vote for it or not vote for it?î  So again, all of 
those combined.  Basically, again, in some your voters, your own conception of 
the public interest, certainly PACs and interest groups can play a role.  
Party leadership can play a role.  Your colleagues, especially those on the 



same committee, and then also your staff, people who work under you.
 
That brings me here to talking a little bit about the role of staff.  Weíve 
got a few minutes to talk about some of what they do.  And again, I talk about 
them because, number one, having been a staffer I kind of understand the 
importance of that role.  But, too, just more importantly, these are in a lot 
of ways ó this is what makes a member of Congress effective or not.  Each 
member of Congress ó if I get elected to Congress, I get to create my own 
staff.  I have my own personal staff.  Again, it might be about the size of 
this classroom, anywhere from about 18 to 30 individuals.  A lot of what they 
work ó they answer mail, theyíre doing research on policy issues like this 
legislation for agricultural subsidies, theyíre helping to create legislation, 
theyíre meeting with interest groups, and so forth.  Itís very exciting.  If 
youíre ever interested, once you graduate, in going up and working for your 
member of Congress, itís a very, very exciting opportunity to kind of see 
whatís going on day to day in legislation.
One of the things of ó about 80 percent of their work is answering mail and 
about 20 percent of the time what theyíre doing is performing services for 
constituents.  And performing services for constituents is known as casework.  
Iím just gonna mention this right now because it has a title, casework.  
Twenty percent of you will be working specifically doing casework and the 
other 80 percent of you ó youíre all newly hired staff on capitol hill ó are 
gonna be answering mail.  So let me just show you just a little bit about this 
process.  We wonít obviously get to all of it because of our time constraints, 
but itís really kind of interesting.
 
Iím hiring you all ó youíre all working for me.  I get newly elected to 
Congress.  No, no, no.  Back up.  Let me say it this way.  Iíve been there for 
awhile actually and youíre all working for me.  Some of you are new hires and 
some of you have been around since I first came on board.  Youíre really 
excited about working for your member of Congress here.  You think itís really 
cool.  Again, bear with me.  And so weíre all ó a lot of your work, though, is 
gonna be basically involved in answering letters from constituents.  I get a 
lot of mail every single week from constituents.  Somebodyís gotta answer the 
mail.  Literally, if I read every piece of mail coming in and tried to answer 
it, and tried to sign it, thatís all I would do.  I would not even have time 
to go back to my ó you know, to go raise money.  I would not have time to work 
with my constituents.  I mean, Iíd just be ó not even making laws or 
legislation at all.  Iíd just be basically signing and reading letters.  
Thatís what your job is to do.
So youíre thinking, ìHey, thatís pretty cool.  I get to write letters, craft 
letters, you know, that reflect the members of Congressís views on important 
issues.î  And so basically hereís what Iím gonna give to you.  Thisíll work.  
Can I borrow this for a sec?  This is a huge three-ring binder.  This 
basically has tabs from A to Z on basic issues, all the way from abortion all 
the way to zoological research.  Your job is ó every time you get a letter 
coming in, you find out what that member of Congress is writing about ó I mean 
what that constituent ó Iím sorry ó what that constituent is writing about.
Letís say theyíre writing about abortion.  Iíve got some canned language here 
on abortion.  All you have to do is basically, in crafting the response, 
basically ó so Joe Smith writes in and heís concerned about abortion and wants 
me to vote a certain way.  Basically, you get the letter here and all you do 
is basically tell this machine to insert paragraph A for abortion.  So youíll 



say, ìDear Mr. Smith.  Thank you for your letter regarding abortion and cost-
of-living increases for the military.î  So youíve got an A and a C.  And 
basically, thatís all you do.  Youíre not even writing the letter unless itís 
something that we havenít considered before.  ìAs you know, Iím a strongly 
pro-life candidate.  I feel very strongly about these kinds of issues here.î  
Itís already canned language.
 
Speaking of cost-of-living increases, your letter also indicates some concern 
about cost-of-living increases.  ìAs you know, I am a former military ó I was 
in the military for a number of years and I understand that we cannot get lax 
on our commitment to our veterans.  We need to provide them cost-of-living 
increases.î  So all youíve done here in terms of answering mail is basically 
insert this canned language, what we call boilerplate, and insert this canned 
language here.  Only if itís an issue that you donít really have had any kind 
of ó you know, youíre looking for the different things he said.  ìOh, I donít 
see anything in here about Social Security.î  Well, thatís probably not 
likely.  But something unique, you might actually be responsible for crafting 
your own response.
But even then, Iíve got ó you will have a boss, somebody under me will 
supervise and see whether or not theyíre happy with the language that you have 
attempted to write.  Because I want to make sure that youíre not sending out 
stuff to my constituents that doesnít really reflect my views.  So all youíve 
done here in answering 80 percent of your job here is doing this.  And then 
last but not least, guess what?  Youíre not even signing the member of 
Congressís name.  Thereís something that they have called an a-u-t-o p-e-n.  
Itís kind of like when you make keys, how they can duplicate exactly your 
keys.  Itís the same kind of technology that lies upon key duplication, an 
auto-pen.  I can sign my name and this auto-pen automatically mimics my 
signature exactly.  So you just take that letter with the letterhead from U.S. 
Congress on it, feed it through, signs my name to it.  All you have to do is 
get on the end of that auto-pen machine, fold it up, put it in an envelope, 
and ship it out.  And thatís what youíre doing.
 
Now, I say all this because for those in TV land as well, have you ever 
written a letter to your member of Congress and you got a return, hopefully 
you did?  Did they write that letter?  Well, guess what?  Now you know.  They 
werenít.  Thatís kind of the whole process.  Itís like an automatic mail-
answering machine.  A lot of what people do in Congress is to do that.  Twenty 
percent, again, of the job is actually involved in performing casework and 
that is to help solve constituent problems.


